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February 6, 2015 

 

Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services 

Department of Health and Human Services 

PO Box 8013 

Baltimore, MD 21244-8013 

 

Re: Comments on Medicare Shared Savings Program; Accountable Care 
Organizations (CMS-1461-P) 

 
Dear Sir or Madam: 

 
On behalf of the membership of the Pharmacy Health Information Technology 

Collaborative, we are pleased to submit comments in response to your proposed rules 
addressing changes to the Medicare Shared Savings Program; Accountable Care 
Organizations (ACO).  

 
The Pharmacy Health Information Technology Collaborative (Collaborative) 

supports the intent of the proposed changes, particularly those changes to  
§425.112(b)(4)(ii)(C).  As health care providers, pharmacists provide patient-centered 
care and services; use electronic health records (EHRs); maintain various secure patient 
care records; and as part of the integrated health care team, they are directly involved 
with other health care providers and patients in various practice settings, including 
ACOs.  
 

The Collaborative supports the addition of the new requirements under 
§425.112(b)(4)(ii)(C), which would require an ACO to describe in its application how it 
will encourage and promote the use of enabling technologies for improving care 
coordination for beneficiaries.  Although the proposed requirement states that such 
enabling technologies and services may include electronic health records and other 
health IT tools, we recommend that EHRs be made a requirement for the ACO 
application rather than indicating that the application may include EHRs.   

 
Requiring EHRs as part of the ACO application would be in alignment with the 

national health IT framework being developed by the Office of the National Coordinator 
for Health IT and its most recently proposed federal strategic plan for 2015-20.  Such a 
requirement would help increase the adoption and effective use of health IT products, 
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systems, and services, as well as expand health IT adoption and use to other 
populations.  This is currently required in the CMS Meaningful Use EHR Incentives 
Program.  Expanding EHRs to ACOs in the Medicare Shared Savings Program would be a 
logical step. 

 
As mentioned initially, pharmacists are part of the integrated team approach of 

health care providers.  Although not all pharmacists are partners with ACOs, they still 
work with health care providers (e.g., physicians) who are part of ACOs.  Pharmacists 
also provide patient-centered care services to the ACO’s beneficiaries, even though the 
pharmacist may not be part of the ACO.  In this regard, it is vitally important that EHRs 
be a required part of ACOs.  Requiring such would help greatly in connecting 
pharmacists to health care providers in ACOs.  Pharmacists are demonstrated 
meaningful users of EHRs.   

 
***** 

The Pharmacy HIT Collaborative’s vision and mission are to assure the nation’s health 
care system is supported by meaningful use of HIT, the integration of pharmacists for the 
provision of quality patient care, and to advocate and educate key stakeholders regarding the 
meaningful use of HIT and the inclusion of pharmacists within a technology-enabled integrated 
health care system. The Collaborative was formed in the fall of 2010 by nine pharmacy 
professional associations, representing 250,000 members, and also includes eight associate 
members from other pharmacy-related organizations.  The Pharmacy HIT Collaborative’s 
founding organizations represent pharmacists in all patient care settings and other facets of 
pharmacy, including pharmacy education and pharmacy education accreditation. The 
Collaborative’s Associate Members represent e-prescribing and health information networks, a 
standards development organization, transaction processing networks, pharmacy companies, 
system vendors and other organizations that support pharmacists’ services. For additional 
information, visit www.pharmacyhit.org 
 
***** 
 

 On behalf of the Pharmacy HIT Collaborative, thank you again for the 
opportunity to comment on the Request for Comments to Medicare Shared Savings 
Program; Accountable Care Organizations (CMS-1461-P). 

 
 For more information, contact Shelly Spiro, Executive Director, Pharmacy HIT 

Collaborative, at shelly@pharmacyhit.org. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Shelly Spiro 
Executive Director, Pharmacy HIT Collaborative 

http://www.pharmacyhit.org/
mailto:shelly@pharmacyhit.org
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Executive Director  
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Edith A. Rosato, RPh, IOM 
Chief Executive Officer 
Academy of Managed Care Pharmacy 
erosato@amcp.org  
 
Peter H. Vlasses, PharmD, DSc (Hon), BCPS, 
FCCP 
Executive Director 
Accreditation Council for Pharmacy 
Education (ACPE) 
pvlasses@acpe-accredit.org  
 
Thomas Felix, MD  
Director, Regulatory Affairs, R&D Policy, and  
Global Regulatory Affairs and Safety  
Amgen, Inc.  
thfelix@amgen.com    
 
William Lang, MPH 
Senior Policy Advisor 
American Association of Colleges of 
Pharmacy wlang@aacp.org   
 
C. Edwin Webb, Pharm.D., MPH 
Associate Executive Director  
American College of Clinical Pharmacy 
ewebb@accp.com   
 
Stacie S. Maass, BS Pharm, JD 
Senior Vice President, Pharmacy Practice 
and Government Affairs 
American Pharmacists Association (APhA) 
smaass@aphanet.org   
 
 
 
 
 

Arnold E. Clayman, PD, FASCP  
Vice President of Pharmacy Practice & 
Government Affairs 
American Society of Consultant Pharmacists 
Aclayman@ascp.com   
 
Christopher J. Topoleski 
Director, Federal Regulatory Affairs 
American Society of Health-System 
Pharmacists 
ctopoleski@ashp.org   
 
Rebecca Snead 
Executive Vice President and CEO    
National Alliance of State Pharmacy 
Associations 
rsnead@naspa.us   
 
Ronna B. Hauser, PharmD 
Vice President, Pharmacy Affairs 
National Community Pharmacists Association 
(NCPA) 
ronna.hauser@ncpanet.org  
  
Stephen Mullenix. RPh 
Sr. VP, Public Policy & Industry Relations 
National Council for Prescription Drug 
Programs (NCPDP) 
smullenix@ncpdp.org   
 
Cynthia Kesteloot  
Vice President Operations 
OutcomesMTM 
ckesteloot@outcomesmtm.com    
  
Cathy DuRei 
Director, Trade Channel Management 
Pfizer US Trade Group 
Cathy.DuRei@Pfizer.com 
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Roger Pinsonneault, R.Ph. 
Vice President, Business Development 
RelayHealth – Pharmacy 
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Michael E. Coughlin 
President, CEO and CFO 
ScriptPro 
mike@scriptpro.com   
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